








March 6, 2014

The City Council of the City of Marion, Linn County, Iowa met in regular session, Thursday, March 6, 2014, at 7:00 p.m. in the council chambers of City Hall with Mayor Bouska presiding and the following council members present:  Pazour, Etzel, Spinks, Crawford, AbouAssaly, and Draper.  Absent:  None.

The meeting was opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor’s Announcements:  None.
Citizen’s presentations, comments and/or petitions:

Mayor Bouska asked former Mayor Vic Klopfenstein to introduce his guests.  Dr. Klopfenstein introduced his guests from Russia.  He noted that they are visiting through the Open World program.  He explained that this is a diverse group that includes four delegates, one facilitator, and one interpreter.  The delegates introduced themselves and explained their jobs in Russia.  
Moved by Draper, seconded by Crawford to approve the Consent Calendar, as follows.  Mayor Bouska noted that the Planning and Development Director has requested that item #8.b., Resolution No. 23689 approving payment to Brecke Inc., for sanitary sewer inspection at Country Kitchen in the amount of $1,277.58, be removed from tonight’s agenda.

Motion to approve minutes of the February 18 and 20, 2014 City Council meetings.


Motion to approve the bills as presented in the amount of $875,278.49.


Motion to approve a renewal application for a Class B Beer Permit (BB) with additional privilege for Sunday Sales for E.T.N. Maidrite Inc., dba Marion Maid Rite (1000 7th Avenue).  No violations in previous five years.

Resolution No. 23684 adopting fees associated with the Lowe Park Amphitheater, as recommended by the Marion Park Board.


Resolution No. 23685 approving Partial Payment No.12 to RDG Planning and Design for professional services for Lowe Park Amphitheater Phase II Design and Development Plan in the amount of $950.00.


Motion to receive and file correspondence regarding an ordinance violation and invoice for property located at 890 6th Street (Lanna Butterfield, 318 Woodland Avenue, Moberly, Maryland).


Motion to approve Project Calendar regarding Engineering Department payments as follows:

a. Resolution No. 23686 approving Partial Payment No. 2 to Foth Infrastructure and Environment, LLC regarding engineering services associated with the Central Corridor Complete Streets and Capacity Improvements, Roundabout at 7th Avenue and 7th Street, STP-A-4775(627)--86-57 in the amount of $20,974.29.
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b. Resolution No. 23687 approving Partial Payment No. 1 to Schnoor-Bonifazi Engineering and Surveying for engineering design services regarding the Irish Drive Extension Project in an amount not to exceed $30,831.00.

Motion to approve Project Calendar regarding Planning and Development Department payments as follows:


a. Resolution No. 23688 approving Payment No. 2 to Alta Planning & Design for services related to the Master Trails Plan in the amount of $6,677.77.

Motion to receive and file 2013 meeting attendance of the Planning and Zoning Commission Members.


Motion to receive and file the Planning and Zoning Commission updated and readopted by-laws, CPC Resolution No. 14-01.


Resolution No. 23690 setting a public hearing for March 20, 2014 regarding an internal loan agreement (PDS Investments).


Resolution No. 23691 approving an Advertising Policy.

Resolution No. 23692 approving changing the April 2014 council meeting dates to April 8, 10, 22 and 24, 2014.

Motion to approve the following Hold Harmless/Noise Waiver Agreements:


a. Marion by Moonlight, Thursday’s, June 5, 12, 19 and 26, 2014, City Square Park, 2:00 p.m. – 10:00 p.m. (Cassandra Chalhoub, Farmers State Bank).
All in favor of motion to approve the consent calendar, motion carried.

Mayor Bouska opened a public hearing regarding the FY 14-15 budget.  No comments, written or verbal, were received.  Mayor Bouska declared the public hearing closed.


Resolution No. 23693 approving the FY 14-15 budget was read by Pazour.  Moved by Pazour, seconded by Draper to approve Res. No. 23693.  City Manager Lon Pluckhahn presented the staff report.  Council Member Spinks asked if the new proposed IT person would have clearance to work at the Police Department.  City Manager Pluckhahn stated that the City will conduct an extensive background check.  Mayor Bouska asked about changes to the draft budget that were distributed to the City Council.  Assistant to the City Manager Amanda Kaufman stated that the revisions were distributed to Council on Tuesday.  City Manager Lon Pluckhahn stated that the final budget will be assembled after the nonbargaining pay schedule is approved.  Mayor Bouska noted that the deadline to approve the budget is March 15th.  All in favor, motion carried.
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Mayor Bouska opened a public hearing regarding the 2014 HMA Resurfacing Project.  City Engineer Dan Whitlow presented the staff report.  No other comments, written or verbal, were received.  Mayor Bouska declared the public hearing closed.

Resolution No. 23694 accepting bids and awarding contract to L. L. Pelling Co., Inc. regarding the 2014 HMA Resurfacing Project in the amount of $627,845.10 was read by Etzel.  Moved by Etzel, seconded by Crawford to approve Res. No. 23694.  Council Member Spinks noted that the bid was 99.13% of the engineer’s estimate.  Council Member Spinks asked if they would be grinding the old surface.  City Engineer Dan Whitlow stated that they will mill and patch before applying two layers of asphalt.  Yeas:  Pazour, Etzel, Spinks, Bouska, Crawford, and Draper.  Nays:  None.  Abstention:  AbouAssaly.  Motion carried.

Mayor Bouska opened a public hearing regarding the 2014 35th Street Reconstruction Project.  City Engineer Dan Whitlow presented the staff report.  No other comments, written or verbal, were received.  Mayor Bouska declared the public hearing closed.

Resolution No. 23695 accepting bids and awarding contract to Ricklefs Excavating, LTD regarding the 2014 35th Street Reconstruction Project in the amount of $819,320.03 was read by Spinks.  Moved by Spinks, seconded by Pazour to approve Res. No. 23695.  Council Member Spinks asked if 35th Street would be closed during the reconstruction.  City Engineer Dan Whitlow stated that 35th Street will be closed.  The contract specifies that work will begin no later than June 16th and be completed within 75 working days.  Council Member Spinks asked about access to the mobile home court and businesses.  City Engineer Dan Whitlow explained the access for each property.  Council Member Draper asked for the definition of a working day.  City Engineer Dan Whitlow explained working days.  All in favor, motion carried.


Mayor Bouska opened a public hearing regarding establishing access fees related to the Tower Terrace Road Project – Phase IV.  City Engineer Dan Whitlow presented the staff report.  No other comments, written or verbal, were received.  Mayor Bouska declared the public hearing closed.

Ordinance No. 14-03 establishing access fees related to Tower Terrace Road Project - Phase IV was read by Crawford for initial consideration.  Moved by Crawford, seconded by Pazour to approve the first reading of Ord. No. 14-03.  Council Member Spinks asked about the $149.33 per lineal foot access fee.  City Engineer Dan Whitlow explained that the access fee depends on the cost of the particular project.  All in favor, motion carried.


Moved by AbouAssaly, seconded by Crawford to approve Alternate No. 6 regarding roundabout design associated with the Central Corridor Complete Streets and Capacity Improvements, Roundabout at 7th Avenue and 7th Street.  Moved by Draper, seconded 
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by Pazour to amend the motion to recommend Alternate No. 6, instead of approve Alternate No. 6.  Council Member Draper noted that he feels the alternate should not be approved before the public meetings.  Council Member Etzel noted that Engineering as well as Public Services and the Fire Department all recommended Alternate No. 6.  She asked if the public open houses are necessary since emergency services are recommending Alternate No. 6.  Council Member Draper stated that someone may have suggestions at the meetings.  He suggested approving the Alternate after the public open houses.  Council Member Draper noted that the Planning Department will present all six plans at the open house and explain why Alternate No. 6 is the recommended alternate.  Council Member Crawford asked if the timeline will be effected if the Council recommends Alternate No. 6, instead of approving Alternate No. 6.  City Manager Lon Pluckhahn explained that as long as Council is okay with Foth Infrastructure and Environment, LLC continuing design work on Alternate No. 6, there would not be a delay in the timeline of the project.  Mr. Pluckhahn stated that the engineering for the project is anticipated to take nearly a year.  Mr. Pluckhahn explained that staff would like to have the project ready for letting in February 2015.  He noted that normally bids come in lower at the February lettings.  Council Member AbouAssaly explained that Council is approving a concept, not a final design.  Council Member AbouAssaly suggested approving pursuing Concept No. #6 subject to final design and comments from the public and property owners.  Mayor Bouska explained the process that had taken place when the Central Corridor Project was developed.  He stated that he wants the public comment to take place before the approval.  He asked that the public comment period take place soon.  Council Member Crawford noted that with the Central Corridor Project the project changed dramatically after approval by the Council.  He stated that this could happen again with this portion of the project.  He stated that the approval would allow the project to move forward and give direction to the engineers.  The design would then be adjusted based on the input.  Council Member Pazour disagreed.  She stated that she would prefer the motion be to recommend Alternate No. 6, rather than approve Alternate No. 6.  Council Member Crawford noted that after the approval of the Corridor project many comments were still received and changes were made to the project.  Council Member AbouAssaly explained that this is just a concept and there will be further design.  Council Member Crawford stated that Council needs to approve a concept for Foth to move forward.  He stated that it is the job of Council to continue to move the project forward and then, based on public input on this idea, to make changes.  Council Member Pazour stated that the public may indicate they don’t want a roundabout.  She stated that 29th Avenue and Tower Terrace should alleviate traffic on 7th Avenue.  Council Member AbouAssaly stated that the roundabout was already approved.  He noted that this is just to determine the design of the roundabout.  He noted that the meetings are not a referendum on the issue of a roundabout.  The meetings are to take comment and adjust the final design of the roundabout.  Council Member Pazour asked about the cost of the roundabout.  City Engineer Dan Whitlow stated that he cannot determine the cost without first doing the engineering on the
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project.  City Manager Lon Pluckhahn suggested that Council vote on Council Member Draper’s amendment then consider a motion to direct staff to proceed with the engineering on Alternate No. 6.  Council Member Spinks stated that “recommend” still gives the staff the direction they need to move forward.  All in favor of motion to amend, motion carried.  All in favor of motion as amended, motion carried.  

Moved by Crawford, seconded by Draper to direct staff to move forward with work on the recommended concept (Concept No. 6).  All in favor, motion carried.
Resolution No. 23696 approving Plat of Survey No. 1895, located east of 35th Street, at the end of 4th Avenue (Tom and Nancy Riley Family, LLC) was read by Draper.  Moved by Draper, seconded by Pazour to approve Res. No. 23696.  All in favor, motion carried.

Resolution No. 23697 authorizing the purchase of property located at 525 11th Street, Marion, Iowa, known as Urban Vintage (Klinger, Robinson & Ford, L.L.P., on behalf of Gary Eckrich, Executor of the Estate of Carl E. Mertka) was read by Pazour.  Moved by Pazour, seconded by Crawford to approve Res. No. 23697.  City Manager Lon Pluckhahn presented the staff report.  Council Member Draper stated that this building is historically significant and should be protected.  He noted that it was built in the 1860s.  City Manager Pluckhahn stated that the City has greater ability to protect the structure if the City owns the property.  Council Member AbouAssaly stated the building fits the character of the uptown area and should be preserved.  Mayor Bouska asked if the City or the Library Foundation would own the property.  City Manager Pluckhahn stated that the City would own the property.  Council Member Spinks asked about the condition of the home.  Planning and Development Director Tom Treharne stated that there is an apartment and business in the building.  All in favor, motion carried.
Resolution No. 23698 authorizing the purchase of property located at 526 13th Street, Marion, Iowa (Suzanne Faux-Burhans) was read by Etzel.  Moved by Etzel, seconded by Crawford to approve Res. No. 23698.  City Manager Lon Pluckhahn presented the staff report.  Council Member Pazour asked if the home could be moved.  City Manager Lon Pluckhahn noted that staff discussed the possibility of moving the house to the City owned lots on 5th Avenue.  All in favor, motion carried.

Mayor Bouska opened a public hearing regarding an amendment to the Urban Renewal Plan for the Central Corridor Urban Renewal Area.  City Manager Lon Pluckhahn presented the staff report.  No other comments, written or verbal, were received.  Mayor Bouska declared the public hearing closed.

Resolution No. 23699 approving an amendment to the Urban Renewal Plan for the Central Corridor Urban Renewal Area was read by Spinks.  Moved by Spinks, seconded by Crawford to approve Res. No. 23699.  Council Member Draper asked to be provided with a map of the Urban Renewal Area.  All in favor, motion carried.
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Mayor Bouska opened a public hearing regarding the approval of a development agreement with Genesis Equities, LLC, including Tax Increment Financing (TIF) payments in an amount not to exceed $8.4 million plus interest.  City Manager Lon Pluckhahn presented the staff report.  He requested that the public hearing be continued to the April 10th Council meeting.  No other comments, written or verbal, were received.  Mayor Bouska continued the public hearing to the April 10th City Council meeting.  

Moved by Crawford, seconded by Pazour to table Resolution No. 23700, approving a development agreement with Genesis Equities, LLC, including Tax Increment Financing (TIF) payments in an amount not to exceed $8.4 million plus interest, to the April 10th City Council meeting.  All in favor of motion to table Res. No. 23700, motion carried.

Moved by Spinks, seconded by Pazour to approve the Mayoral appointments, as follows:
a. Deborah Brydon, 2420 22nd Avenue, Civil Rights Commission, term expires 12-31-18.

b. Janet Powell, 4393 Saratoga Drive, Civil Rights Commission, term expires 12-31-18.
All in favor, motion carried.

Council Discussion Time: 

Mayor Bouska asked how many vacancies still exist on the Civil Rights Commission.  City Manager Lon Pluckhahn stated that there is still one vacancy.  Mr. Pluckhahn noted that the City of Cedar Rapids Civil Rights Commission received a grant to do some educational activities and outreach and have invited the City of Marion to participate.


Council Member Pazour stated that at the last Council meeting she mentioned an article in the Cedar Rapids Gazette about the level of debt for local governments in Iowa.  The statewide average is $1,100 per person.  The City of Coralville is highest at $14,000 per person.  The City Manager indicated that the debt is $1,296 per person and would be $961 without the Police Station debt.  


Council Member AbouAssaly noted that a new business is coming to the uptown area.  It is Running Wild, an athletic shoe store.  Council Member AbouAssaly also noted that the Chamber has been notified that Marion is a finalist for consideration of a grant.  The project submitted to ArtPlace America is for ImaginArt in the Alleys.  Council Member AbouAssaly stated that the grant could be up to $500,000.  He congratulated the Chamber staff and noted that they are doing a great job.

Council Member Draper stated that the T-shirt business is leaving the uptown.  He noted that every business is important.  He noted that the uptown district is something to be very proud of and that we need to do everything we can to retain our businesses along the corridor.
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Mayor Bouska stated that Skogman Realty put on a very nice event last week.  They were showcasing all the opportunities for businesses to locate in Marion.

Mayor Bouska adjourned the meeting at 8:14 p.m.





















____________________________








Snooks Bouska, Mayor

Attest:

____________________________

Beth J. Little, Assistant City Clerk

